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USE OF RESOURCES SCRUTINY PANEL,  1st September 2011

PRESENT: Councillor Wardhaugh (Deputy Chair, in the Chair) 

Councillors Bates, Coombs, Kirton, Marshall MBE, Taylor

24 MINUTES 
IT WAS AGREED that the Minutes of the Meeting of the Use of Resources Scrutiny Panel held on 11th August 2011 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair subject to the following correction:

Local Government Group Roadshow – Taking the Lead: A Practical Approach to Self Regulation - Part (a) of the resolution to read as follows:

“(a) Cabinet be recommended to consider arranging a peer review of corporate capacity and leadership through the Local Government Group, with a possible focus on narrowing the gap, and communication and engagement”.
25 FACILITIES MANAGEMENT/ASSET MANAGEMENT TRANSFORMATION POLICY – PROGRESS REPORT
The Director, Economy and Environment submitted a programme update on the Facilities Management/Asset Management Transformation Programme.
Members commented on the following issues:

· Significant progress was being made on the Programme, however, concerns were raised that the response from Directorates was slow on the Interim Project Approval Process. As there were significant savings against this aspect of the programme, had there been any dialogue with Directorates and could this be improved?  In response, Officers advised that savings from the Transformation Programme were coming through and this would improve as the programme progressed.

· What was the position with the negotiations on utility costs?  In response, Officers advised that negotiations were ongoing with the utility providers so that all energy bills would be included under one corporate contract.

IT WAS AGREED that the Director, Economy and Environment be requested to submit a further update on the Asset Management/Facilities Management Transformation Policy to this Panel on 15th December 2011.

26 PROGRESS WITH BUDGET SAVINGS 2011/12
The Head of Finance submitted a written report which provided an overview of the budget savings for the 2011/12 financial year.  The Council had budgeted to make savings of £15m in 2011/12.  To date, around £10.8m of the savings had been delivered, and plans were in place to achieve the remainder before the end of the financial year.  Progress against these plans was being closely monitored by the Leader, Cabinet Members, the Chief Executive and Directors.
Actual savings were only recognised on the system once they were physically delivered, for example, through the deletion of vacant posts or by cancelling planned expenditure.  Transformation savings from previous year’s budget processes were also monitored through the system.  Of the savings which still needed to be delivered, most fell into the categories of additional income, contracting efficiencies, alternative delivery models and future staffing reductions.
Appended to the report were the 2011/12 budget Council savings by Directorates, 2011/12 total budget Council savings and a Directorate breakdown of progress to date on budget Council savings.
Members commented on the following issues:

· Some Directorates still needed to find 50% of their savings. Would this be possible in the remainder of this Financial Year?  In response, Officers advised that all Directorates would deliver the necessary savings by the end of this Financial Year, however, some savings took longer to realise due to business re-engineering and the time it took to implement changes.
· How had the savings of £750,000 been achieved for inflation prices?  In response, Officers advised that Directorates had not been given inflation related increases on their budgets.  

· What was the progress on the school crossing patrol transfer? In response, Officers advised that schools would take over the provision of this service from September 2011.
IT WAS AGREED that 

(a) the Head of Finance be requested to submit a written report to a meeting of this Panel on 15th December 2011 which provides an update on the progress with budget savings for 2011/12; and

(b) the thanks of this Panel be conveyed to Councillors and Officers for their hard work in ensuring that the necessary budget savings are met.

27 THE COUNCIL’S MEDIUM TERM FINANCIAL STRATEGY
The Head of Finance submitted a written report which provided an outline of the draft Medium Term Financial Strategy (MTFS). The MTFS was a key element within the Council’s overall Strategic Planning Framework.  The Strategy took a three year perspective and set a framework for how budget pressures would be prioritised within the best estimates of available capital and revenue resources. The MTFS was reviewed each year to cover a new third year (2014/15 in this case) and updated to reflect current issues.  
There were a significant number of planned changes in the national agenda for Local Authorities over the next few years and as a result, an addition to the MTFS attempted to interpret the potential financial implications for Calderdale of some of the key policies.  

 Appended to the report was a copy of the preliminary Medium Term Financial Strategy 2012/13 to 2014/15.

Members commented on the following issues:

· Wandsworth Council was looking into the issue of bonds to raise capital. Is this something that Calderdale Council would consider?  In response, Officers advised that some Councils were already considering issuing bonds and this situation was being closely monitored. The issue of bonds would help in the raising of capital and could provide a cheaper solution to borrowing money.
· What was meant by the “veto to Council Tax”?  In response, Officers advised that people would be able to challenge excessive council tax rises and if there was enough support, could force the Council to call a referendum.

· The takeover of Public Health from the Primary Care Trust (PCT) had major implications for the Council.  What was being done around this? In response, Officers advised that Dr Graham Wardman was the Lead Officer of this work and he was working with both the Council and the PCT on this.
· What would the potential loss on business rates be if the current national proposals are enacted?  In response, Officers advised that there were no firm figures at present, but the potential loss could be substantial and run into millions of pounds in future years.

IT WAS AGREED that

(a) the Head of Finance submit a written report to a future meeting of this Panel which provides feedback on the bond issue by Wandsworth Council; and
(b) Officers be thanked for their hard work in producing the Council’s Medium Term Financial Strategy.

28 CHIEF EXECUTIVE’S OFFICE REVENUE MONITORING REPORT 2011/12
The Chief Executive submitted a written report which provided an update on the Chief Executive’s overall revenue monitoring position for the 2011/12 Financial Year. The Chief Executive’s/Deputy Chief Executive’s Office total next service controlled budget for 2011/12 was currently £18.64m.  Overall, no over or underspends were projected, however, there were a number of areas were there were budget pressures in the current year and action was being taken to contain these within current overall budgets.
Members commented on the following issues:

· Cabinet had granted an additional £100,000 to Legal Services to employ additional staff.  Why had this not met the problem? Why were agency staff still being used?  In response, Officers advised that the £100,000 agreed by Cabinet was only for one year.  A review of the Service was ongoing and it was hoped that this would identify savings.

· How much did the Legal Services Team earn in fees from Pennine Housing 2000?  In response, Officers advised that the target earned income for Legal Services was ambitious at £40,000 and as a result there was a £23,000 shortfall. It was essential that the Service made additional savings. The £100,000 overspend was not sustainable in the future and whilst this had been met from underspends in other areas of the Chief Executive’s Office, these overspends could not be met in this way in the future.

· Were the Budget Review Groups pro-actively looking at the potential of shared services with other local authorities?  In response, Officers advised that the Budget Review Groups were looking at issues on an inward and outward basis.
IT WAS AGREED that the report be noted.
29 WORK PLAN
The Senior Scrutiny Support Officer submitted the Work Plan for consideration.
IT WAS AGREED that

(a) the Work Plan be approved; and

(b) Members be requested to submit suggestions to the next meeting on a possible in-depth piece of work which they would like to scrutinise at the meeting of 3rd November 2011.

30 COUNCILLOR SMITH
The Chair reported that Councillor Smith had been unable to attend this meeting due to illness. 
IT WAS AGREED that the Scrutiny Support Officer be requested to send a letter to Councillor Smith on behalf of this Panel extending their best wishes for a full and speedy recovery.
Note: The following reports are available for inspection by Members of the Council:-

Minutes of Meeting held on 11th August 2011 

Facilities Management/Asset Management Transformation Policy – Progress Report

Progress with Budget Savings 2011/12 

The Council’s Medium Term Financial Strategy 

Chief Executive’s Office Revenue Monitor 2011/12 

Work Plan 

